Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

March 18, 2014
Memorial Hall

3:00 pm
Call to Order: Chairman Judd called the meeting to order.  Other members present: Bob Manners.  Member John Payne was unable to attend.

Order of Business:

Heating Oil Contract for Fiscal Year 2015 - the Lower Pioneer Valley Educational Collaborative of West Springfield held a bid opening on behalf of several municipalities on February 18, 2014 for #2 Heating Fuel Oil.   Based on “fixed” pricing, the low bidder is Global Montello Group Corporation of Waltham, MA with an overhead cost of $0.3156 per gallon.  Bob presented a motion to award the bid to Global Montello Group Corporation in accordance with bid results dated February 14, 2014.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.  The LPVEC will continue to advise the town of the trend in fuel prices before locking in on a price per gallon.
FY’15 Budget Overview Sheet – considering the number of requests and the ongoing need to maintain town buildings, upgrade vehicle fleets, and enhance overall town operations, both Joe and Bob were pleased with the town’s overall financial position.  If the town were to fund the entire budget as presented, it would reflect approximately $3,220,643 in taxation ($233,368 less than our full taxing capacity) and leave a balance of $317,625 in the Stabilization account. 
Omnibus Budget – Members of the Board reviewed budgetary line items that reflect significant increases.  Their discussion included:

Assistant Assessor – the Assistant Assessor is seeking a pay increase that is in keeping with the former Assistant Assessor ($21.28).  While Board members are impressed with Bill’s accomplishments since his hire in October; they do not feel comfortable increasing an employee’s rate of pay by 16.5% in the first six months of employment.  Given the demands of the job, the Board is willing to increase the positions hour from 20 to 25 per week which would result in an overall salary increase of $4,745.  Bob will speak with Bill about the Board’s offer.
Conservation Commission – a representative will present the Commission’s request for clerical assistance on March 31st.

Planning Board – a representative will present the Board’s request for additional clerical hours on March 24th.

Buildings & Grounds – Joe will obtain an estimate of hours worked by George Sinistore for building related care (mowing, cleaning, etc).  If there is flexibility, the Board may consider an additional day of cleaning for Memorial Hall bathrooms and some light maintenance work at the Arms Library.

Mohawk Trail Regional School District Budget – Shelburne’s School Committee representatives will meet the Selectboard on March 31st.  They have requested that the Board forward questions to them in advance of the meeting.  Both Bob and Joe expressed concern for the District’s proposed three-year capital plan, large salary increases for administrative staff, and declining enrollment.  Joe indicated that the ad-hoc Long Range Planning Committee is working with MSBA to see if the home-rule provision can be re-established to allow for exploration of multi-use buildings and/or consolidation of schools.
Proposed Warrant Articles:

Purchase of 412 Mohawk Trail – Bob indicated that he was uncomfortable with the purchase of the property without any prior  discussion from the Board or a vote to proceed.  Bob recalls the Board tasking member John Payne with identifying suitable locations.  With declining school enrollment, Bob wonders if the town should wait to see whether the Police Department could be housed at the elementary school.  

Manual Transfer Switch for Portable Generator – Bob asked why the Town would use a portable generator when we have access to a permanent one at the pump station.  Joe reported that initial estimates revealed installation costs of $12,000-$15,000 to tie-in.  Joe agreed to seek further clarification from the Emergency Management Director.

Police Sergeant Compensation – Bob would like to have more discussion before making a decision.

Office Assistant – Terry requested 200 hours of clerical assistance to record and transcribe meeting minutes.  This would allow her more time in a day to accomplish priority projects. Board members recommended increasing the request to 250 hours to allow for some flexibility.
Patriot Assessing Software System – Board members are supportive of the request however, would like to receive some feedback from other cities and towns who use the product.
OTHER BUSINESS:

Public Forum to Review Budget and Meet Candidates – Senior Center Director, Cathy Buntin has offered to host a candidate’s night/public forum in advance of town meeting.  Bob Manners offered to create a power point presentation to coincide with budget discussions.
Personnel Policy Revisions – Consultant Deana Prest has completed a comprehensive review of the town’s personnel policies.  Terry provided each Selectboard member with a draft copy for their review.  Once the annual town meeting warrant is final, Terry will schedule an afternoon meeting with the Consultant to review the changes.  The grant funded project requires that the work be complete by June 15.
FY’2014 Snow & Ice Deficit - the winter snow and ice account currently reflects a deficit balance of $30,377.  Joe will speak to the Highway Superintendent with the hopes that he will continue to be conservative in his spending.

MIIA Spring Conference – Terry will attend an all day conference sponsored by the Town’s insurer on Wednesday.  Subject matter will include: workplace bullying, workplace violence, safety in the workplace, visitor code of conduct, etc.

Adjournment: Bob presented a motion to adjourn at 5:15 pm.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Mosher

Town Administrator
